Public Safety Committee

Wednesday, February 4, 2015 6:30 p.m.

Regular Meeting 
Common Council Chambers

31 South Madison Street

MINUTES
1. Call to Order.  The meeting was called to order by Barb Jacobson at 6:31 p.m.
2. Roll Call.  Members present:  Alderpersons Barb Jacobson, Cheryl Fuchs and James Montgomery.  Others present:  City Administrator Ian Rigg, Police Chief Scott McElroy, EMS Director Mary Beaver, EMS Assistant Director Zach Beaver, and Deputy City Clerk/Treasurer Maria Hougan. 
3.  Approval of Agenda.  Montgomery made a motion, second by Fuchs, to approve the agenda.
Motion approved 3-0.       

4.  Approval of Meeting Minutes.  Montgomery made a motion, second by Fuchs,               to approve the January 7, 2015 regular meeting minutes as printed.
Motion approved 3-0.                            .       
5. Citizen appearances other than agenda items listed.  Kim McLoed, of 6909 Cty Rd M #23, was in attendance to state she is thinking of starting a cat shelter.
6.   New Business.
A.  Jacobson made a motion, second by Montgomery, to approve the Original Operator’s License application(s) for:

1. John A. Carlson

2. Kaylee R. Litchfield

  Motion approved 3-0.                                       
                 Montgomery made a motion, second by Jacobson, to deny an Operator’s license for
                 Mary L. Streblow based on insufficient disclosure of violations on her application,

                 and a non-recommendation from the Police Chief.
              Motion approved 3-0.
7.  A motion was made by Jacobson, second by Montgomery, to recommend to Common Council approval of the Advanced Life Support Intercept Agreement with Dane County.  Chief Beaver presented the agreement.  This agreement serves several Dane County Municipalities.
             Motion approved 3-0.                

8. A motion was made by Jacobson, second by Fuchs, to recommend to Common Council approval of the 2015 Evansville Emergency Medical Service Township Contracts.  Chief Beaver presented this agreement.  The cost has remained at $20.00 per person, per year. Costs are collected in the spring.  

Motion approved 3-0.
9. A motion was made by Montgomery, second by Jacobson, to uphold the ambulance charges of $176.00 in regards to call # 97-14-591, and deny a request for reduction of EMS charges.  EMS Chief Beaver explained this request.  The committee determined EMS followed the proper protocol in place.

Motion approved 3-0.
10. A motion was made by Montgomery, second by Fuchs, to recommend approval of the police department position descriptions and forward to the Finance and Labor Relations Committee.  

Motion approved 3-0.
11. A motion was made by Montgomery, second by Jacobson, to recommend approval of the EMS Chief position descriptions and forward to the Finance and Labor Relations Committee.


Motion approved 3-0.
12. Evansville Police Report.  Police Chief McElroy presented his report below.
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I. POLICE DEPARTMENT MONTHLY REPORT
                                        January - 2015   

II. Officer Training: 

Officer Arnold continues her initial field training.

Intoximeter operator update/training for staff is scheduled for January/February 2015. 

Officer Nankee completed Level One Active Shooter training in Beloit, January 12/13.

Officer Schmidt completed Level One Active Shooter training in Beloit, February 2-3.

III. Community Relations: 

See: http://www.ci.evansville.wi.gov/city/services/police.html
Rock County OWI Task Force phase two has begun. EPD is participating again.

EPD staff gave a presentation to high health class students on sexual assault on 1-15-15

IV. Monthly Update:

1.  Accreditation: We have been working exclusively on 2014 accreditation proofing and various policy review throughout the month of January, and into this first week of February. Officer Jones, Sergeant Reese and I are working on this. We are just about finished. We will start on 2015 proofing in November or December of this year.

2.  Technology Update: We recently updated Jill’s main computer. We also have increased the hard drive space in our internal video system from 1 terabyte to 4 terabyte. We have increased our memory to the limit on our current internal video system. More may be done once Ian gets a new server installed.

3.  Department Hiring: We are currently in the process of creating another eligibility list for potential new hires. We plan to bring on two part time officers in February/March.

4.  Department Evaluations: We have completed all 2015 officer/employee evaluations. 

5.  Employee Handbook: On Tuesday January 6th, the new employee handbook was provided to each police department employee. We also have an electronic version posted on our internal communication/distribution system (Training Roll Call) and a copy saved on the “P” drive.

6.  Job Classification manual: We have updated each police department related job description. Each description is contained in our “Job Classification Manual.”

7.  Emergency Operations Manual/Plan: We have been updating the “addendum” portion of our plan. We are just about finished. This is basically the “available resources” portion of the plan. Much of this document is not a public record as it contains significant personal information on our employees (addresses, phone numbers, etc.) 

8.  Winter Parking: Now in effect.

Sec. 122-126. Winter parking restrictions.

(a)   Prohibited parking; removal of vehicles.  No motor vehicle, trailer, semitrailer, motor home or mobile home shall be parked in the city within the turning radius of a cul-de-sac or on the odd-numbered side of the street on the even-numbered calendar days or on the even-numbered side of the street on the odd-numbered calendar days between November 30 and April 1 each year during the hours between 1:00 a.m. and 7:00 a.m., and any vehicle parked in violation of this section may be removed from the street by the city police at the cost of the owner thereof, and in addition thereto the owner shall be liable for and subject to penalties provided by ordinance. This section shall not apply to streets where parking is limited to one side of the street or to streets where parking is restricted by ordinance.  

9.  Internship: Rockford College student intern Garrett Hollis has completed his internship here at EPD.  I’ve had a second request for an internship from another student. We decided not to accept another intern at this time.

10.  Grant Update: We have received our “Toughbook” laptop and new docking station from the grant we were awarded of $4,000.00 (Traffic Enforcement Equipment Grant for participating in the 2013 “Click it or Ticket” Initiative). This unit is currently being programmed by the staff at Rock County computer services.

11.  Police Commission/staffing: 

· We are in the process of completing another eligibility list in the next couple weeks. We plan to bring on board two part time officers, potentially February/March. I expect to lose one of my part time officers any day.

· Jacquelyn M. Arnold continues her field training which she started on Thursday September 4th, 2014. On August 13, the Evansville Police Commission appointed Jacqui. Jacqui is a full time Rock County Sheriff’s Office Correctional Officer.

· Larry Harkey was appointed to be the Municipal Court officer on an interim basis until a new court officer is in place. Larry is currently a police officer and court officer for the Albany Police Department and has agreed to help us out until a replacement officer is assigned. Larry will not be working the road as his appointment is solely that of the court officer for Evansville Municipal Court. Larry worked Evansville Municipal court on Saturday September 13th. 

· I am pleased to announce that officer Meryisa Hernandez has completed field training on September 3rd, 2014. Meryisa is now working as a second officer. 

· Adrianna Schlitzer started Monday June 16th, 2014 working 8a-1p. Effective Tuesday September 2nd, Adrianna will generally be working 1215p – 3 p Monday – Friday during the school year.

12.  Calls for Service:                                January            2015:   789       2014:  1006
13.  License Plate Transactions: 

January            2015:    45

14.  Records Management System (Spillman) Update: We seem to have most issues resolved with Spillman, however, we are still learning the capabilities of the new system. Our troubles come and go in relation to attaching scanned documents to the file. We are working through this with Rock county Computer services.

15.  Face Book Page: EPD continues to utilize “Face book.”  

V.  Agenda Items for Discussion:

VI: Ancillaries:

I am providing a copy of the police departments policy index, WILEAG’s 4th edition required standards and a sample Accreditation Compliance Report (ACR). These documents are for review and to be discussed at The March 2015 Public Safety meeting pursuant section:

“2-5, Department Specific Personnel Policies” page 6, of the City of Evansville Personnel Policies and Employee Handbook (December 9, 2014 version).

VII: Additional Grant Information

Since drawings began 2005, The Evansville Police department has been awarded the following: 

· 2014 - The Evansville Police Department was one of the agencies that was selected, and will be awarded a $4,000.00 Traffic Enforcement Equipment Grant for participating in the 2013 “Click it or Ticket.” Initiative.

· 2013 - The Evansville Police Department was one of the agencies that was selected, and will be awarded a $4,000.00 Traffic Enforcement Equipment Grant for participating in the 2012 “Booze and Belts” Initiative.

· 2011 - Awarded a $4,000.00 grant for participating in the “Click it or Ticket” initiative. 

· 2009 - Awarded a Preliminary Breath Test Unit {PBT} valued at $700.00 for participating in the “Click it or Ticket” initiative.

· 2009 - Awarded a $4,000.00 grant for participating in the “Over the Limit under Arrest” initiative. 

· 2007 - Awarded a $4,000.00 grant for participating in the “Click it or Ticket” initiative. 

VIII. Old Business:

1. Anticipated costs to bring one part time officer on at EPD:

$ 1160.00 - *160 hours training per officer @ 7.25 hour = 1160.00  

(J schmidt was 151 hours) ** (Proposed 500 per accreditation) (Meryisa H was about 500 in 2014)

$ 88.74 - FICA

$ 400.00 - Psychological examination per officer               

$ 55.60 - Physical examination per officer                              

$ 98.10 - Hepatitis B

$ 20.00 - Pep test exam per officer

$ 33.70 - 5 panel drug screen per officer  

Total for one part time officer: $ 1856.14

       * This has changed due to accreditation requirements. Additional training hours are now required.

2. Digital conversation: We are back using the digital system. We (police department) are now experiencing minimal problems as most issues appear to be resolved (6-27-12 we switched to digital).
3. Hot Spot Technology: Things continue to work reasonably well. The “air card” technology seems to work much better than the old modems. Air cards appear much faster and less expensive.  We have called upon, {and will continue to do so} Rock County Computer Services and General Communications, to assist in keeping the systems working smoothly. 

4. Going Green Update: We continue to scan files on a daily basis.
5. Snow Mobile/ATV Route Update:  No update. 

6. Police Website: See our website at:  http://www.ci.evansville.wi.gov/city/services/police.html We continue to place information on this site. 

7. Evansville Emergency Monitoring System: (on hold for now) we are working on creating the “Evansville Emergency Monitoring System” or (EEMS). This system is an automatic dialer that people will have connected to their phone. Evansville police officers will help residents get the system set up and operable. The participants wear a pendant and simply push the button on the pendent to activate the system. When activated, an automatic call will be placed to the Evansville Police Department, and an officer will be immediately dispatched to the house. The system is ideal for the elderly, those with medical conditions or handicapped, living alone, etc. {more information coming next month…..}

8. Emergency Operations Manual: 

9. Title and Registration Service Provider: On Monday March 19th, 2007 we began offering our services as a Title and Registration Service Provider for the DMV.  In November 2010, EPD was listed on the DMV website as a providing registration agency.

10. DNR Licensing agent : March 2011, EPD became a DNR Licensing agent for 

snowmobiles, boats, hunting & fishing licenses, etc. We have begun issuing decals for snow mobiles! 

11. Medicine Drop Box: In May 2011, EPD began operating as a Medicine Drop Box Collection point.
12. Pellitteri Contract: As part of the scanning process above, we had two secure bins    

     delivered to EPD from Pelliterri Waste Systems. The cost is $72.80 per trip to empty.

13. Donations: 

James Howard at LiteWire: James donated significant time in setting up the computers systems at the Police department.

Refrigerator: Sub Zero

Conference Chairs and Desk: UB & T {Steve Eager}

Stove: Appliance Works {Brian Fick}

Secure bullet resistant window: Dean Bakken at Cooper Glass

Steel for wall: Varco Pruden

Furniture: Anonymous donor

Speakers in hallway for police radio: Jeff Stevens: Digital Security

Moving help: Rock Valley Community Programs

Intercom system for the public entrance area: Chief McElroy

Police Signs: Pat Phillips donated toward the purchase of the Police signs.

Police sign tempered glass and framework installation: Dennis Wessels

Stone in front of EPD: CR Stone1-28, 11-29
                                             ~End of Police Report~
13. Evansville Medical Services Report.  EMS Chief Beaver presented her report below:
                                         PUBLIC SAFETY FEBRUARY 4, 2015

Total calls for service January 2015:   43

Recruitment:  

This is an ongoing event.   We have 1 that started today and 1 that is in class.  We are continuing to recruit.

Public Relations:   

Mary and Zac taught CCR to the St. Johns Church on February 1, 2015

Continuing Education:


We are in the process of getting everyone recertified in CPR.


I just returned from WEMSA where I attended a leadership class along with incident command structure, classes in medical, behavioral.   This conference was open to everyone on the EMS service.


We have advanced skill testing coming up this spring that Mercy Training Center will be conducting on all EMT’s.

New Equipment:


LUCAS device is in for the 2nd ambulance.

Mary Beaver EMS Chief/Coordinator






~End of EMS Report~

EMS Chief Mary Beaver, EMS Assistant Chief Zach Beaver, Police Chief Scott McElroy, and Deputy Clerk/Treasurer Maria Hougan left the Public Safety Committee meeting at 7:50 p.m.

14. Closed session:  Upon proper motion and vote, the committee will go into closed session pursuant to section 19.85 (1) (c) of the Wisconsin statutes to consider and discuss the performance evaluation data of a public employee upon which the committee exercises responsibility over. The committee will not reconvene in open session and will take no action.

Moved by Montgomery, seconded by Fuchs, to convene into closed session at 7:59 p.m.
Motion approved 3-0.                      

15. Meeting Reminder:  Next regular meeting is scheduled for Wednesday, March 4, 2015 at 6:30 p.m. at city hall.

16. Motion to adjourn.  A motion was made by Fuchs, second by Montgomery, to adjourn at 9:08 p.m.  
Motion approved 3-0.
Respectfully submitted,

Maria Hougan

Deputy Clerk/Treasurer
Public Safety Committee February 4, 2015

